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S. Samuel Arsht Chair

In Corporate Law

ThePennLaw
School isbolster-
ingitsexpanding
corporate law
program with the
creation of the S.
Samuel Arsht
Professorship.
The endowed
chair in corporate
law was created
through a gift of
$2 million from g
retired Delaware
Judge Roxana
Cannon Arsht in memory of her husband.

S. Samuel Arsht, who died in 1999, was
a1931 Wharton School graduate and a1934
graduate of the Law School. He was a part-
ner of Morris, Nichols, Arsht & Tunnell in
Wilmington, Delaware. He joined the firm
in1934. Hewaswell knownin corporatelaw
circles as one of the architects of modern
Delaware General Corporationlaw. In 1949,
he served as chairman and editor-in-chief of
the three-man Revised Code Commission
charged with overhauling and updating the
entire body of Delaware statutory law. Fac-
ing a 1935 Delaware Code rooted in the
outmoded Codeof 1915, theendresult of the
commission’s three-year effort was the
benchmark Delaware Code of 1953.

Later in his career, Mr. Arsht was an
influential member of the drafting task force
of the Corporation Law Revision Committee
that resulted in a massive overhaul of
Delaware' sGenera CorporationLawin1967.

Judge Roxana Cannon Arsht is a gradu-
ate of Penn Law School’ sClassof 1939. She
isretired fromthe Family Court bench of the
State of Delaware and holds the distinction
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Lindback Reception:
April 26
All members of the
University community areinvited
to a reception Thursday, April 26,
from4:30to 6 p.m.
when Provost Robert Barchi will
present this year’s eight
Lindback Awards and the two
Provost’s Awards.
The party will be held in
Bodek Lounge of Houston Hall.

of being Delaware’ sfirst female judge.

In1992, JudgeArshtand Mr. Arshtjointly
received the Penn’s Law Alumni Society’s
Alumni Award of Merit in recognition of
their “inspiring dedication to professional-
ism and excellence.”
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Salary Guidelines for 2001-2002

The principle guiding our salary planning for fiscal year 2002 isto pay faculty and staff
competitively, in relationship to the markets for their positions and prevailing economic
conditions. Salary increases should acknowledge the valuable contributions of faculty and
staff to the University, and should help Penn remain a strong and financially viable
institution. With thisin mind, the following guidelines are recommended.

Faculty Increase Guidelines

Although individual faculty guidelines are made at the school level, with Deansissuing
to Department Chairs their own guidelines regarding available resources, certain standards
have been established to which we ask all Deans to adhere;

* The minimum academic salary for new assistant professors will be $45,500. Salary
increases to continuing faculty are to be based on general merit, including recognition of
outstanding teaching, scholarship, research, and service. Asin previousyears, therewill be
no minimum base increment for continuing faculty.

* Thepool for merit increases for faculty shall not exceed 3.5 percent. In cases where
schoolswish to make faculty members' salaries more competitive to meet market standards,
Deans may supplement the pool, but this supplement must not exceed 0.5 percent without
prior approval of theProvost. Salary increasesfor merit should rangefrom 1.0t0 6.0 percent.
Recommendations to provide an increase lower than 1.0 percent for non-meritorious
performance or more than 6.0 percent for extraordinary performance should be made in
consultation with the Provost. Wealso ask that Deans pay particul ar attention to any faculty who
meet standards of merit, but whose salaries for various reasons may have lagged over the years.

e The Provost will review the Deans’ faculty salary recommendations prior to their
release to insure that raises on average reflect market conditionsin each discipline.

Staff Increase Guidelines

Penn’s salary structure and the information technology (I1T) broadband salary structure
have been adjusted to reflect market competitiveness, effective April 1, 2001. All staff
salariesmust be at or above the minimum of their respective grades, effective April 1, 2001.

The following are guidelines for the July 1, 2001 merit salary increase program:

* Monthly, weekly, and hourly paid staff members (excluding bargaining units) are
eligiblefor ameritincreaseif they areinafull-timeor part-timeregul ar status, are not student
workers, and were employed by the University on or before February 28, 2001. Schoolsand
Responsibility Centers may find it necessary to generate funds for staff salary increases
through administrative restructuring, managing staff vacancies and other cost-saving initia-
tives. Successin theseinitiatives will enhance a School or Center’ sflexibility in awarding
competitive salary increases for high performance.

* Performance is the primary basis for all staff salary increases. The performance
appraisal process should substantiate the level of merit increase awarded. Other factors,
including budget constraints, organizational impact and market competitiveness also need
considerationindetermining salary increases. Salary increasesfor performancewhich meets
expectations may vary, but should generally range up to 3.5 percent. Salary increasesabove 3.5
percent may be given for performance which exceeds established goals and expectations; where
performance consistently exceeds established goals and expectations, salary increases may be
awarded upto 6.0 percent. If performancedoesnot meet expectations, noincreasewill beawarded.

Salary decisions are among the most important decisionsthat we make. We believethis
year' ssalary guidelineswill reward staff for their contributionsto the overall accomplishment of
the University’s mission while helping it remain astrong and financialy viable ingtitution.

Judith Rodin Robert L. Barchi John A. Fry
President Provost Executive Vice President
COUNCIL Agenda Open Enrollment:

Wednesday, April 18, 2001, 4 to 6 p.m.

Now through April 27
Open Enrollment for the 2001-2002
plan year runs from April 16 through
April 27.Y ou must make any changesto

University Council Meeting

Bodek Lounge, Houston Hall

1. Approval of theminutesof March 28, 2001.

Time alocation: 1 minute.

II.  Follow-up comments or questions on
Status Reports (reports distributed via e-
mail with agenda). 5 minutes.

I11. Report of the Task Force on Privacy of
Personal Information. Presentation 10
minutes, discussion 20 minutes.

1VV. 2000-2001 Y ear-End Reports of Council
Committees. Presentation 5 minutes,
discussion 10 minutes each.

A. Communications

B. Bookstores

C. Personnel Benefits (interim report)

D. Safety and Security (interim report)
V. Adjournment by 6 p.m.

2 www.upenn.edu/almanac

your benefits elections via the Open En-
rollment website (www.hr.upenn.edu/
openenroll) or the Penn Benefits Center
at 1-888-PENN-BEN (1-888-736-6236)
by April 27, 2001.

For more information about your
plans, stop by one of the Open Enroll-
ment Fairswhich will be held at Houston
Hall (April 19 and April 26, 10 am.-2:30
p.m.) or New Bolton Center (April 24, 10
am.- 2p.m.). Thefair on April 19 will
be a combined Open Enrollment and
Health Fair, whereyou can ask questions
about benefit plans, and take advantage
of free health screenings, such as vision
and blood pressure.

—Division of Human Resources

Lindback and

In the Non-Health Schools

H. Franklin Allen, Nippon Life Professor of
Finance, and professor of economics, came to
Penn in 1980 after earning a D.Phil. from Ox-
ford. Hehastwicewonthe Anvil Award, and the
Class of 1984 Award for the person with the
highest teaching evaluations in the MBA Pro-
gram, and he has won the MBA Excellence in
Teaching Award seventimes. A former Lindback
winner writes: “If | had to choose one professor
at Wharton to win a Lindback Award, Franklin
Allenwould unquestionably bemy choice.” An-
other writes: “I have known Franklin both ashis
student and his colleague. | do not know another
person at Penn who is more qualified for this
award.” Students spoke of his dedication, his
skill in fostering a learning environment at
Wharton and at the University, and his quick
responsesto e-mail even on Sunday evenings. A
student notes: “When| graduatefromtheWharton
School, I will no doubt reflect upon my interac-
tionswith Professor Allen asthe highlight of my
experience at the University.” Another writes:
“When | was visiting grad students at NYU and
mentionedthat | wasateachingassistant for Franklin
Allen, they asked ‘ you mean the Franklin Allen!’”
He is an intellectua leader in his field, widely
published and often cited and heis able to convey
thisknowledgeto studentsinanextraordinary way.

David Brownlee, professor of history of art,
joined the History of Art faculty in 1980 after
receiving hisPh.D. from Harvard. Dr. Brownlee
received the Outstanding Teaching Award from
the College Alumni Association in 1997. Col-
leagues particularly noted how frequently he
involves his students in research projects or
major exhibitions. He has organized shows in
which graduate students have participated often
resulting in the publication of their first essays.
Several mentioned that he has placed his gradu-
ate students in some of the best positionsin the
country in both teaching and curatorial work.
Admiring students spoke of his kindness and
brilliance and one describes him as the “ perfect
graduate chair.” He has extended his teaching
beyond the classroom with his work as Faculty
Master and Director of College Houses. In this
role he has transformed the circumstances in
which learning goes on—redefining residential
spacesastruly educational venues. Histeaching
contributionscarry over totheentirecampusand
city. Oneof hisTAsreports: “1 amlearning from
Dr. Brownlee, by hisexample, athorough, intel-
ligent and highly crafted approach to teaching.”
A student writes: “I can say honestly that the
basic ideas of his course have remained with me
unlike any other lecture courses | have experi-
enced at Penn. | can only hope to emulate him.”

Sheldon Hackney, professor of history, re-
ceived hisPh.D. from Y ale and cameto Penn as
professor of History and President in 1981. Dur-
ing his tenure as President, he taught a History
seminar each year and there was always a wait-
ing list to get into the course. Students in the
course were unanimous in their praise for Dr.
Hackney and for how much they had learned in
his seminar. He is now working in the new pilot
curriculum as a member of the Committee on
Undergraduate Education in the College. Stu-
dents praise his respect for their ideas and his
ability to foster their creativity and independent

(continued on page 3)
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Provost’'s Awards: Sketches of the 2001 Winners

(continued from page 2)

thought and his skill in fostering open discus-
sionsinand out of class. A student writes: “| can
honestly say that through my work with Dr.
Hackney, | left Penn a better writer, student of
history, and creative thinker,” while another
notes: “ | frequently advisecurrent Penn students
that, whether or not they are History majors, they
must takeoneof Dr.Hackney’ sclassesbeforethey
graduate.” Both students and colleagues noted his
love for American history, his respect for his stu-
dents and his challenging approach to historical
questions. By hisdeep commitment to knowledge
and to his students, he embodies the ideals of the
Lindback Award.

Charles McMahon, professor of materials
science and engineering, joined the Engineering
faculty in 1964 after receiving degrees from
Penn and MIT. He has received the S. Reid
Warren, Jr. Award for Distinguished Teaching
from SEAS. Students commented on how cre-
ative Dr. McMahon is in the classroom and
colleaguesnoted hisinventiveteaching methods
through the use of electronic media. He pio-
neered in the use of videotape and CD/web
based teaching. His innovative course on the
Bicycle and Walkman iswidely recognized and
is described as the most challenging introduc-
tory materials science course in the country. He
received agrant fromthe NSF to create aseries
of CDsto be used in teaching. Students review
the CD before class so that classroom time can
bedevoted to coaching, tutoring and discussion.
He has co-authored the widely regarded text-
book used in class and although he has been
teaching for over 30 years he is till actively
working on development of new course materi-
als. Students mentioned his unique role as an
advisor and mentor and many wrote about the
impact his classes have had on their lives and
careers. Dr. McMahon is a distinguished scien-
tist and a member of the National Academy of
Engineering and an extraordinary teacher whose
contributions are worthy of recognition.

In the Health Schools

Lawrence (Skip) Brass, professor of medi-
cine, pathology and laboratory medicine and
professor of pharmacology, received an A.B.
degree from Harvard and a M.D. from Case
Western University. He joined the Penn Med
faculty in 1979. He is a three-time recipient of
the Excellence in Teaching Award at the M edi-
cal School. Dr. Brass has served as Director of
the Combined Degree Program, which has be-
come the largest in the country. His ability to
teach at an especially sophisticated level in part
derives from his extraordinary talents as both a
basic scientist and aclinician. Onestudent notes:
“Dr. Brass' lecture notes are the quality of a
textbook and his ability to use technology to
teachisunparalleled,” whileanother comments:
“He even makes 8 am. classes an inspiration
rather than achore.” In hisrole as Director, Dr.
Brass created the M.D./Ph.D. grand rounds to
allow students to fuse their knowledge in the
clinical and basic sciences. Topicsarediscussed
from both the clinical and the basic science
perspective. A colleague notes: “In Skip, the
combined degree students have an extremely
effective and selfless advocate on their behalf
with the School of Medicine.” He hasinvolved
himself with every aspect of education from
effectivelecturing, to coursedirect, to direction
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of training grants, and finally, the day to day
administration of the entire combined Degree
Program.

Malcolm Cox, professor of medicine and
associate dean of medicine academic programs,
and Director of Network and Primary Care Edu-
cation, came to Penn as a resident in internal
medicinein 1970 after graduating from Harvard
Medical School. While at Penn he has received
numerousteachingprizesincludingtheTheClass
of 1992 Excellence in Teaching Award, the
Donald B. Martin Teaching Service Award, the
Donna K. McCurdy Award for Outstanding
Teaching and the Class of 2001 Distinguished
Teacher Award. Letters from students repeat-
edly spokeof thequality of both histeaching and
hisinteractionswith studentsinsuperlativeterms,
“He uses the Socratic method to perfection, the
highest compliment that can be paid to ateacher
is that he positively affected the lives of his
students. Many of us in academic medicine
count Malcolm as our mentor and would not be
in our present positions without his guidance.
Westill try toemulatehim.” Studentsfrequently
refer to him as inspiring while others describe
him as the quintessential educator. One student
writes: “Histeaching abilities, empowering sup-
port, and educational vision have left alasting
impression on numerous medical students. | am
hard pressed to think of anyone as deserving of
the Lindback Award as Dr. Cox.” Colleagues
also described Dr. Cox as outstanding, noting
that his dedication to teaching is unparalleled.

Patricia Sertich, associate professor of ani-
mal reproduction in clinical studies, received
her V.M.D. from Penn in 1983 and joined the
Veterinary School faculty in 1992. She haswon
the Student Government Teaching Award in
1998 and twice received the Carl J. Norden
Distinguished Teaching award. Her teaching
evaluations are consistently outstanding with
over ninety percent of the studentsrating her as
excellent. The comments ranged from “Dr.
Sertich is everyone's favorite teacher” to “the
best professor | have had at the Vet School” to a
“god.” Students commented frequently on her
sense of humor and actually having fun in the
classroom. She achieves an instant rapport with
students. In addition, a number of letters from
former students attest to the lasting impact Dr.
Sertich has had on thosein her classes: “I found
myself quoting from her lecturesjust acouple of
days ago” one former student writes, while an-
other comments: “ Thelessonsand thefeeling of
having been exposed to agreat teacher have not
faded; | have relied quite heavily on her lecture
notes since graduation.” “1 attribute my choice
of career specialty and my clinical skillsto Dr.
Sertich.” Dr. Sertich lovestoteach and certainly
deservesrecognition for her serviceto students.
The Lindback affords that recognition.

Diane Spatz, assistant professor of health
care of women and childbearing nursing, joined
the Nursing faculty in 1995 as a Clinician Edu-
cator. Shereceived her BS, MS, and Ph.D. from
Penn’s School of Nursing. She serves as a Fac-
ulty Fellow in Stouffer CollegeHouseand isthe
Faculty Advisor to the Phi Sigma Sigma soror-
ity. Dr. Spatz won the Helen Berkowitz Faculty
Teaching Award in 1997 and 1998 and has
achieved national recognition as an outstanding
teacher and lecturer by the Sigma Theta Tau

International Nursing Honor Society aswell as
theundergraduate advisor award fromthe School
of Nursing. “In short, she is everything a great
professor should be: intelligent, passionateabout
her subject, and committed to her students.”
“She doesn’t treat her students as mere under-
graduates but as future practitioners and future
researchers. This sets the tone for the class and
raises the bar for the students.” A colleague
notes: “Dr. Spatz involves her undergraduate
students in the research experience, something
that few faculty arewilling to takethetimetodo.
This point is made most clear by the number of
students that have secured Nassau Funds for
undergraduate research projects under her
mentorship.” Sheisan excellent mentor, leader,
and teacher and is certainly deserving of the
Lindback Award.

Provost’s Awards

Yvette Bordeaux, instructor in earth and
environmental science, took her Ph.D. from Penn
in 2000. She also serves as asthe department’s
Associate Director for Undergraduate Programs.
She volunteered to teach anon- credit coursein
computer skills for graduate students and has
since becomethe one students and faculty mem-
bers come to for advice on setting up programs
and selecting software. One student reported
that invisiting collegesasasenior in high school
Y vette met with her and it was this encounter
that led her to choose to come to Penn. Another
student reports that Yvette's Introduction to
Environmental Studies persuaded her to major
in environmental studies. Other students praise
her lively and thought provoking lectures, her
assigned projects and her ability to make clear
connections between the concepts covered in
class and the real repercussions to the environ-
ment that effect lives. Some describe her ability
to make her students feel like scientists. Her
colleagues were equally enthusiastic in their
praise: They appreciated her dedication to stu-
dents and her willingness to help whenever
needed. One colleague concludes: “Dr. Bor-
deaux represents all that isgolden in the art and
science of pedagogy.”

Annemarie Weber, emeritus professor of
biochemistry & biophysics, took her M.D. de-
gree at University of Tubingen, Germany and
joined Penn’ sfaculty in 1972. A faculty member
writes, “We owe Dr. Weber the highest honors.
She stands as an example of what we should all
do but rarely ever achieve: to teach with full,
intelligent, informed commitment. As someone
who aspires to be an outstanding teacher and
mentor, | aminaweof her ‘teaching style’ which
isboth entertai ning and educational—adifficult
feat to pull off successfully.” Students repeat-
edly remarked on her sense of humor, her lively
lecturesand consistently described her asatruly
exceptional teacher. “ Sheisextraordinarily suc-
cesstul at clarifying difficult concepts, integrat-
ing clinical correlations, and providing a big
picture of biochemistry that facilitates active
learning. | can think of few teachers who have
encouraged questioning what is taught as much
as she had. | am also hard pressed to remember
any teacherswho forceyou to think onyour own
to the degree that she did. As a teacher and
mentor she stands head and shoul ders above the
crowd.” A colleague concludes: “She is more
thanjust ateacher inthismedical school—sheis
an ingtitution.”

www.upenn.edu/almanac = 3
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COUNCIL Reports on the April 18 Agenda

Report of the Task Force on Privacy of Personal Information
April 9, 2001

Summary

A series of national public opinion polls conducted by Louis Harris &
Associates documents a rising level of public concern about privacy,
growing from 64 percent in 1978 to 82 percent in 1995. Over 80 percent
of persons surveyed in 1999 agreed with the statement that they had “ lost
all control over their personal information.”* AWall Street Journal/ABC
poll on September 16, 1999, asked Americans what concer ned them most
inthe coming century. “ Loss of personal privacy” wasthefirst or second
concern of 29 percent of respondents. All other issues, such asterrorism,
world war, and global warming had scores of 23 percent or less.
—Sandardsfor Privacy of Individually I dentifiable Health Information, DHHS

The term “identity theft” is used to refer to the fraudulent use of
personal information without the the person’ s knowledge to obtain credit
cards or otherwise obtain goods and services. |dentity theft may lead to
significant monetary loss, loss of credit and difficulty in obtaining employ-
ment or housing. The Privacy Rights Clearinghouse estimates that between
500,000 and 700,000 Americans were victims of identity theft last year.

Since socia security numbers play an important role in facilitating
identity theft, the use of social security numbers as student and staff
identifiersby the University puts each member of the University commu-
nity at risk. The University took an important step toward reducing this
risk by removing the social security number from the Penn Card and
replacing it with aPenn ID number. Neverthel ess social security numbers
arestill used as personal identifiersin myriad student and staff databases.
In some of these applications the use of social security numbers is
mandated by law. In many more they are not. Under the Family Educa-
tional Rights and Privacy Act of 1974 a student’ s social security number
generally may not be disclosed without the student’s consent.

Social security numbersare available electronically inthe DataWare-
house to authorized users, even when those users do not need to know the
social security number for the application for which the user has been
authorized. Social security numbers appear on many printed and elec-
tronic forms athough their use can be replaced by the Penn ID. Social
security numbers are used as the persona identifier by one of the
University's major health benefit providers and by the student health
insurance provider.

The Task Force on Privacy of Personal Information believesthat it is
vitally important for the University to cease use of social security numbers
as a personal identifier except where mandated by law. Specific recom-
mendations toward this goal are given in the Task Force report.

The privacy regulations proposed under the Heal th I nsurance Portabil -
ity and Accountability Act afford individuals within the University an
appropriate level of privacy of protected health information. It is not our
intention here to comment on the role of the University of Pennsylvania
Health System in ensuring this privacy. However, it is the role of the
University to ensure that the benefit providers with which the University
deals are in compliance with these regulations. Evenif the final govern-
mental regulations are scaled back, the University should ensure that
protected health information should not be disseminated unless the indi-
vidual has originally consented to such dissemination (or use) and that
when use or dissemination is permitted, only the minimum necessary
information is disseminated.

Privacy of personal information is an important component of indi-
vidual freedom. That privacy is compromised when the University uses
personal information for activities that are not directly related to the
mission of the University. Individuals should beinformed of all such use
and be given the opportunity to “opt out” of such use. Telephone solicita-
tions are particularly onerous.

Penn students regularly receive mail solicitations based upon their
status as students. Most of these are harmless but solicitations for credit
cards provide an opportunity for fraud. The Task Force could find no
evidence that such solicitations were sanctioned by the University. Most
likely they were made possible by information published in printed and
on-line directories. The Task Force recommends that the University take
actions to prevent the inappropriate use of directory information.

Finally, the University of Pennsylvaniais alarge decentralized orga-

1 See Harris Equifax, Health Information Privacy Study (1993) www.epic.org/
privacy/medical/polls.html

4  www.upenn.edu/almanac

nization. Responsibility for maintaining privacy of personal information
ispiecemeal, unfocused and uncoordinated. The Task Force recommends
that aChief Privacy Officer be appointed with responsibility and authority
to carry out the recommendations of this report.

Background

The Task Force on Privacy of Personal Information was created in the
Fall of 2000 by the Chair of the University Council Steering Committee
in response to concerns about increasing threatsto personal privacy. The
Task Force, with representation from the Council Committee on Commu-
nications and the Council Committee on Personnel Benefits, was charged
with exploring the current proceduresfor ensuring the privacy of the personal
information relating to students, faculty, and staff of which the University is
custodian and making recommendations that would enhance the security
affordedthisinformation. Thesix membersof thetask forceincludeagraduate
and undergraduate student, two staff members and two faculty members.

Among theissues that the Task Force was asked to consider were the
following:

1. privacy of medical records,

2. security of University computer files containing personal information,

3. useof University Directory Information (e.g., the MBNA solicitation),

4. protection of information that could lead to identity theft and more

generally to fraud.

The Task Force met with representatives of the following University
Departments:

1. Office of the General Counsel,

2. Office of Information Systems and Computing,

3. University Information Security Office (adivision of ISC),

4. Business Services,

5. Office of the Registrar.

In addition, telephone conversations were held between the chair of the
Task Force and representatives of the following departments:

Division of Human Resources,

Office of the Comptroller,

Office of the Vice Provost for University Life,

SAS Computing,

Office of Audit and Compliance,

. Wharton Information Technology.

The Task Forceispleased to report that, without exception, it received
full cooperation from each of theindividualsthat it contacted and, in general,
theseindividua swerefully forthcoming in providing information and advice
to the Task Force. We believe that thereis general agreement that protection
of personal information is an important function of the University.

Privacy of personal information isnot anew concern either within the
University orinthebroader society. Thisinformationisal ready thesubject
of various laws and internal University policies.

TheFamily Educational Rightsand Privacy Act of 19742 (FERPA) also
known as the Buckley amendment, provides privacy rights for student
records. University guidelines, however, confer greater privacy rightsin
certain areasthan doesfederal law, and these guidelines contain morethan
the federally mandated information with respect to such policy.

Specific University policy setsstandardsfor (A) informingindividuals
in attendance of their rights under FERPA, the implementing regulation,
and University guidelines, (B) permitting students to inspect and review
their records, (C) not disclosing personally identifiable information from
the records of a student or an applicant for admission without his or her
prior written consent, (D) maintaining arecord of disclosures of person-
ally identifiable information from the records of a student and permitting
a student to inspect that record, and (E) providing a student with an
opportunity to seek the correction of his or her records through arequest
to amend his or her records or a hearing.

Section V.A. of the Handbook for Faculty and Academic Administra-
tors sets forth the University’s Policy on Confidentiality of Employee
Records. It begins with®

Every person entrusted with University files should keep in mind that

the contents of individual personnel files are confidential. Under no

circumstances should confidential personnel files be opened to any
unauthorized person or group.

2 Thefull University policy is available at www.upenn.edu/osl/confiden.html
3 See www.upenn.edu/assoc-provost/handbook/v_a.html
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The Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act 45 (HIPAA)
providesageneral framework for thetypesof permissionsrequired for the
use and disclosure of protected health information (PHI). Under these
rules PHI may not be disseminated, even for purposes of treatment,
payment or health care operations, unless the individual has originally
consented to the dissemination (or use). When use or dissemination is
permitted, only the minimum necessary i nformati on may bedisseminated.
In addition, protected health information may not be used for purposes other
than treatment, payment or heath care operations unless the patient has
expressly authorized the use or dissemination, or the use or dissemination is
specifically permitted by the rule or covered entity’s privacy notice.

Privacy of U.S. Mail and of telephone communication is regulated by
federal statutes while other University policies deal with privacy of
electronic information, University mail and voice mail.

Discussion

“Privacy istotheinformation agewhat environment istotheindustrial age:
something that needs to be attended to on the front end.”

—Deirdre Mulligan as quoted in Philadelphia Inquirer, February 15, 2001

“...thebeliever in personal freedom issaying to the compilersof dossiers:
ask mefirst. Beforefollowing my movementsand recording my habits, get my
approval — my informed, written, advance consent. | have theright to decide
how muchinformation about metoreveal toyoufor your profitableuseor sale.
It isup to meto decide whether to consent to trading that information of value
to you in return for whatever benefit you have to offer me.”

—William Safire, New York Times, March 12, 2001

Thesearenot theoretical issues. Asthefollowing two recent incidents
show, the University community isnot immune from fraud and illegality.

True ldentity Fraud Alert

“ Attention—Students and Staff: an unknown person has been phoning
parents of students and former students claiming he is a Philadelphia Police
Detective that works out of Southwest Detective Division. He has used the
name Detective Michael Williamsand Lt. Phil Rheil. The* Officer’ claimsthat
hehasarrested a person who was using your name, social security number and
dateof birth. Hethen asksif youwill verify who you areby supplying himwith
the same information. Once he has your vital information, he claims that the
individual he hasunder arrest has al so opened credit card accountsfrom Visa,
Master Card and American Expressin your name and then asksfor your credit
card numbers to compare with the cards he has“ confiscated”. The male then
takes your information and places ordersfor laptop computers and other high
end items that he can quickly sell.” —e-mail alert, March 15, 2001

“A University employee was arrested |ast week for using students' social
security numbers—obtained from Penn computer systems—to open credit
card accounts.” —Daily Pennsylvanian, March 27, 2001

In general at Penn, we believe that personal information including
student recordsarewell protected from disclosureto partiesoutside of the
University; although, we have heard reports of records being disposed of
in amanner that would compromise the security of the information they
contain. Compliancewith FERPA requires protection of theinformation
contained in student records. The Office of Information Systems and
Computing is vigilant in protecting the University’s electronic records
from access by hackers and others outside the University. Compliance
with the proposed HIPAA regulations will require that electronic files
containing protected health information be encrypted when sent outside
the University, ISC has established procedures for this encryption and
many filesare already encrypted for transmission. The major weakness of
the University’s data administration program is the lack of safeguards
withinthe University. Thefraud case reportedin the Daily Pennsylvanian
of March 27, 2001 involved a University employee and this was not the
first case in which a University employee, with access to personal
information, misused that information.

“Social security numberswerenot designed to beauniversal identifier
of American citizens. Yet over time that is what they have become. In
1943, President Roosevelt issued an executive order that required federal
agenciesto usethe Socid Security number for identifying peoplerather than

4 These comments are based upon the rules published in the Federal Register (65
Fed. Reg. 82462). Itisour understanding that the Bush administrationisreviewing
these rules and may substantially amend them.

5 For afull text of these regulations see http://aspe.os.dhhs.gov/admnsimp.
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having each agency waste money devel oping its own numbering system.”®

Over the years the role of the social security number has increased to
the extent that all of an individua’s financial records (bank accounts,
credit histories, credit cards, etc.) are tied to his or her social security
number. Theft of socia security numbers has led to the rapidly growing
crimeof identity theft. By applying for credit cardsusing another person’s
name and social security number it has become possible to destroy that
individual’s credit worthiness. The theft is much easier than the steps
necessary to repair the reputation of the victim. This is particularly
important since credit checks may affect an individual’ semployment and
housing as well as finances.

Within the University, social security numbers are needed to report
earnings to the state, federal, and Philadelphia governments. They are
needed to processfinancial aid applications and they are needed to secure
test results from the Educational Testing Service. Beyond these and
similar uses mandated by law, social security numbers should not be used
as a Penn identifier. The theft of a wallet containing a card with social
security number, birth date and home address providesthe opportunity for
much more serious crime. Misuse of acomputer database containing this
information is no less serious.

The University took amajor step away from socia security numbers
in 1997 by removing them from the Penn Card. In its place each student
and employeewasissued aPenn | D number that appearson the Penn Card.
Despite this action, social security numbers still appear on grade sheets,
benefit information forms, pay stubs and many other places. Social
security numbers are afield in the University’ s Data Warehouse and, as
such, are available to anyone who has access to the Data Warehouse.

The Task Force has neither the time nor the expertise to track down
each use of the social security number asapersonal identifier. Wearetold,
however, that the social security number isused asthe personal identifier
in most of the student and employee data bases (e.g., student records) within
theUniversity. Socid security numbersareroutinely used on classrostersand
grade sheets. Students on the committee report that these materias are
frequently posted in hallways to report grades, circulated for sign-in atten-
danceat classes, and disclosed to studentsin other manners. Suchuse, without
student consent, isaviolation of FERPA”. Theuse of socia security numbers
as personal identifiers poses a seriousrisk to theindividual. It should not be
surprising that most of our recommendations center on thisissue.

Directory information is, in general, not protected by the laws and
policies cited above except to the extent that individual s have the oppor-
tunity to request that their address and tel ephoneinformation not belisted.
We refer to this as the “opt out option.” While we have not been able to
find any specific protocols under which the University will provide
addresses of students and/or employees to internal or external organiza-
tions, the guardians of thisinformation have uniformly stated to the Task
Force that such information is provided only in cases when needed for
“legitimateUniversity purposes.” Nevertheless, our studentsarebarraged
by avirtual blizzard of junk mail that comesto them becausethey are Penn
students. Almost certainly the sourceof thesemailingslistsarethestudent
directories. Under normal circumstances, solicitations for pizzas, class
rings, subscriptions and such are part of every day life and are at worst a
minor irritant. Pre-approved credit card solicitations, on the other hand,
provide an opportunity for fraud and other criminal activity when the
applications are improperly discarded or when the mail isdeliveredin an
insecure location.

Telephone solicitationsareintrusive, usually unwanted and, for many,
amagjor irritant. Such solicitationsmay cometo theemployee’ sworkplace
and affect his or her productivity. The University’s association with
solicitationsunrel ated to the primary purposeof the University diminishes
thestatureof theUniversity intheeyesof students and employeesand may
create a feeling of hostility and alienation toward the University. Each
student and empl oyee should havetheright to opt out of such solicitations.

(continued on page 6)

5 An interesting book on privacy is Database Nation by Simpson Garfinkel
(O’ Reilly 2000) from which this quote is taken.

“InKrebsv. Rutgers (797 F. Supp. 1246; 1992 U.S. Dist. LEX1S11543) thefederal
district court of New Jersey enjoined Rutgersfrom printing social security numbers
on class rosters and grade sheets when these materials were circul ated. The court
noted: “This practice allowsany student to decode another student’ sgrades, obtain
acredit report, etc.
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Recommendations?

1. Student and employee data bases should be rewritten so that Penn ID (and
not socia security number) is used as a personal identifier. In those cases where
socia security number ismandated by law, the socia security number should not
appear in printed or electronic form except as required by law.

2. The previous recommendation requires that a Penn ID be assigned
when a student accepts the University’s offer of admission rather than when
the student appears on campus.

3. Educational information about campus safety should include information
about identity theft and the need to maintain privacy of social security numbers,
birth dates, and other personal identifiers. Particular emphasis should be given to
the proper disposal of credit card solicitations and the use of socia security
numbers and credit card numbers over the internet.

4. Universty employees should providether socid security numbersdirectly to
the payroll department and not to departmenta administratorsunlessthisisphysicaly
impossible (e.g., the new employeeis out of the country).

5. Socia security numbers should not be required on any form unless
mandated by law. In addition, current forms should be reviewed for inappro-
priate use of social security numbers.

6. Protocolsmust beset for theproper disposal of forms, paper recordsand
computer storage media (e.g., disks, tapes, and hard drives) containing
personal information that are no longer required. At a minimum, the paper
forms should be shredded and the electronic media should be reformatted.

7. Socia security numbers should not be used on health benefit cards
issued by Penn benefit providers’.

8. Faculty and staff should be reminded on aregular basis of policiesand
procedures concerning privacy of personal information.

9. University employees with access to databases, electronic and paper,
containing personal information should be asked to acknowledge, in writing,
that they are aware of the policies and procedures protecting thisinformation.

10. Social security numbers should not be used on grade sheets, course
lists, or change of grade formsand, in general should not be made availableto
faculty members or academic departments.

11. Whenaccessisgiventoanindividual’ sdata(either electronic or paper),
that access should be given only to the minimum information required for the
specific use. In particular, access to social security numbers should be
provided only for those applications where their use is mandated by law.

12. The (tentative) HIPAA regulations concerning protected health infor-
mation afford individuals within the University an appropriate level of
privacy. Itistheroleof theUniversity to ensurethat the benefit providerswith
which the University deals are in compliance with these regulations. It is
possibleand evenlikely that the Bush administration will take stepsto weaken
these protections; nevertheless, the University should ensurethat protected health

8 Some of these recommendations have already been implemented by some
departmentsin the University.

9 Social Security numbersare no longer used asidentifiersfor Plan 100, PennCare,
Blue Cross/Blue Shield 65 Special and Caremark (prescriptions) ID cards. The
major providers who continue to use social security numbers are Keystone Health
Plan East and Chickering (student health insurance).

information should not be disseminated unless the individual has originaly
consented to such dissemination (or use) and that when use or dissemination is
permitted, only the minimum necessary information is disseminated.

13. Protocolsshould be devel oped for use of directory information both withinthe
University and by outside vendors (e.g., solicitationsfor classrings).

14. University directory information should contain a statement that the
information is provided only for legitimate University use. Use of the data
should be monitored through the creation of fictive entries and the University
should take action to ensure that the information is not used inappropriately.
In particular, solicitations for credit cards should be closely monitored.

15. Inform each student and employee™, on an annua basiswith anindividuaized
mailing, of the ways that his or her persond information may be shared with
organizationsoutside of the University and providetheindividual with acard that can
be returned to opt out of such sharing. This is particularly important when such
information is used for telephone solicitations.

16. The University of Pennsylvaniais a very decentralized organization.
Data bases are maintained by alarge number of departmentsand units. Inthis
environment the approach to privacy is piecemeal, unfocused and uncoordi-
nated. To focus on the issues involving privacy, the task force recommends
that the University appoint a Chief Privacy Officer (CPO). It seemsto us that
the CPO should be amember of the Office of Audit and Compliance although
we are open to other suggestions.

17. Among the responsibilities of the CPO should be the following: The
CPO should be responsible, on a University wide basis, for ensuring compli-
ancewith FERPA and, ontheUniversity level (not UPHS) with HIPAA.Much
of the work of the CPO would be educational, providing guidance to the
University community on the appropriate use of personal information. The
CPO would be responsible for monitoring the use of directory information as
well as ensuring that students and employees are made aware of their right to opt
out of having their information listed. The CPO would work closely with ISC in
the design of a new student record system.

The University has made extraordinary progress in improving the
physical safety of its students and staff during the past few years.
Extensive resources have been allocated to this endeavor. It is now time
to extend that effort to procedures that protect the University community
from identity theft and other fraudulent activities. The recommendations
articulated above provide an outline for initial activitiestoward that goal.
Task force members:

Jesse A. Cohn, Undergraduate Student, Wharton

Gene N. Haldeman, Undergraduate Admissions

Daniel Orr, Graduate Student, Annenberg

Gerald J. Porter, Professor, Mathematics, Chair

Susan Russoni€llo, Career Services

David S. Smith, Associate Professor, Anesthesia

10 The Task Force believes that the procedures recommended in the report should
apply equally to alumni records, where appropriate. We have excluded alumni
records from our report since some members of the committee did not believe that
aumni records were included in the charge to the committee.

Report of the Communications Committee, 2000-2001
April 12, 2001

Activity

The Committee met seven times by itself during the academic year.
The Task Force on Privacy of Personal Information, asmall group made
up of members of the Communications and the Personnel Benefits Com-
mittees, met five times and two members of the committee met four times
as committee representatives to the Network Planning Task Force. The
major topicsthat have been addressed, our conclusionsand, in somecases,
recommendations are summarized in separate sections below. The first
four sections cover the specific charges given to the committee by the
Council Steering Committee this year while the next six report on
additional issues that were brought to our attention.

Electronic Privacy Policy

Background: The development of an Electronic Privacy Policy for the
University has been amulti-year project that began with a subcommittee
appointed in 1994-95. Under the guidance of Professor Martin Pring (past
chair, Communications Committee) thispolicy hasfinally been approved.
The final version was published in Almanac (September 19, 2000).
Professor Pring provided an accompanying article on“ Electronic Privacy
in Practice” which interpreted aspects of the policy.

Methods: During the current academic year the Chair of the Commu-
nications Committee and at times the entire committee was consulted by
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Mr. David Millar (University Electronic Security Officer) for advicein
interpreting aspects of the policy.

Findings. The committee chair has had significant involvement with
the evolving interpretation of this policy. The committee has had some
involvement. It appearsthat thispolicy isbeing applied reasonably, fairly
and conservatively.

Conclusions. The Electronic Privacy Policy has been in effect since
mid-September 2000. At present its implementation is being accom-
plished with minimal notice by most end users.

Recommendations: The" of record” publicationof thispolicy calledfor
evaluation at the end of aone-year tria period. The committee suggests
that this evaluation occur during October 2001 and that this evaluation
becomesone of the specific charges of the communi cations committeefor
the academic year 2001-2002.

Remote Access

Background: The committee was asked to monitor the new Remote
Accesspolicy, theUniversity’ sarrangementswith outsideInternet service
providers and to assess the financial impact of such changes on students,
faculty, and staff. The changes in remote access were instituted after an
extended, multi-year, deliberative process that produced the decision to
phase out the “no charge” University modem pool, a service that had
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provided remote accessto PennNet at no direct chargetotheend user. The
reasons for the decision to terminate “ no charge” remote accessinvolved
theincreasing cost of maintainingthesystem, thelack of capital for needed
upgrades despiteincreasing demand and the fact that the pool waslagging
technologically with respect to speed and band width. Arrangementswere
made with several local Internet service providers (1SPs) for Internet and
PennNet access at preferred rates. It was hoped that these arrangements
wouldallow agreater variety of servicesincluding 56 kbpsmodem speeds,
cable modems and DSL. In addition, the University planned to maintain,
for alimited time, the existing 33.6 kbps modem pool for those willing to
pay a$13 per month fee. Finally the expressmodem pool, alimited service
option (15 minute session limits), would continue to be available at no
direct charge. These changeswereimplemented on August 1, 2000. Atthe
time of this report there has been six-month experience with the new
remote access model.

Methods: The committeeinitially met with Mr. Mike Palladino (Asso-
ciate Vice President for Information Systems and Computing (1SC) and
Chair of the Network Planning Task Force) for discussion of theseissues.
There was continued communication with Mr. Palladino as well as with
Ms. Robin Beck, Deputy Vice President for | SC and an ex officio member
of the Communications Committee. Asaresult, | SC placed noticesin both
the Daily Pennsylvanian and Almanac in an attempt to identify groups
adversely affected by the changes in Remote Access. The super users
group and local service provider help groups were also contacted in an
attempt to further identify adversely effected users.

Findings: The committee spent considerable time attempting to iden-
tify individual s adversely affected by the change in remote access. There
were anecdotal reports of inadequate service, including the experience of
three committee members, but overall the committee was unable to
identify a large group of disenfranchised users. Two advertisements,
placed by ISC in the Daily Pennsylvanian, failed to solicit any response.
There was asimilar lack of response to notices placed in Almanac. Two
PENN “news’ groups established to discuss remote access had few
participants. The|SC help lines had few calls about remote access i ssues.
There were few requests for Remote Access “help” to the loca service
providersor thesuper usersgroup. Theuseof thenew PENN “for fee” Remote
Accessmodem pool wasconsiderably lessthan predicted (250 userssigned up
for the“for feg” service (post-August 1) compared to 14,000 users of the“no
charge’” modem pool (pre-August 1)) suggesting that many potential usersfor
the paid service had found other solutions. Together thesefindings suggested
that either there were not alarge number of disenfranchised users or that, if
there were, the committee together with the ISC could not identify them.

There was arange of transition problems brought to the committee’s
attention (though as noted earlier the numbers appear small). These
included difficulty with connection to the selected ISP, unreliable ISP
service, inability to send e-mail, and inability to access services that
required authentication. There were a number of complaints about some
“free” ISP providers and some reported difficulty with DCANet. Of
interest, three of the committee members reported difficulty with remote
access using commercial | SPs. Finaly, it should be noted that the Univer-
sity modem pool appears to be very robust and easy to configure.
Individuals having difficulty with commercial ISP often reported little
difficulty with the University modem pool.

Vice Provost and Director of Libraries Paul Mosher and Director of
Information Systemsfor the Library Roy Heinz reported problemsrel ated
to access of certain electronic resources from outside the PENN domain.
The process of proxy authentication was reviewed, as were plans to
simplify this process. There occurred a marked increase in proxy server
use (about 200-400%; about 3 million page requests each month) with
transition to the new system for remote access. This further supports the
ideathat most usersfound commercial sourcesfor remote accessand were
accessing library services from outside the PENN domain.

In exploring the issues related to the transition in remote access, the
committee found that remote access information on the Penn Web was
difficult to find and not complete enough (particularly with respect to
configuring SMTP and authentication PROXY's). At the Committee's
suggestion I SC has already begun to make this information more acces-
sible and to upgrade the contents of these pagesto include pictures (screen
shots) of theappropriate configurationswithin variousprograms. |SCalso
has established an e-mail address for those with remote access problems—
remote-access@i sc.upenn.edu—andthetwo NEWSgroupscontinueto func-
tion. The remote access Web site is www.upenn.edu/computing/remote/.

Conclusions:
1. The University has changed its model of remote access from a
University provided modem pool without direct end user charges to one in
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which the use of commercial 1SPsis encouraged.

2. Usage of the for fee University sponsored remote access modem pool
was considerably less than predicted and it is being phased out.

3. The Communications Committee was unable to identify alarge group
of individuals who had failed to make the transition to commercial |1SPs,
though a variety of problems have been encountered by some.

4. The Communications Committee was not able to assess the financial
impact of this change on end users with the information available to it.
However, arange of options, between $12.00 to 25.00 per month areavailable
with $13.00 asthe most common price point for 56 kbpsservice. For userswith
very limited needswho areliving near the University a zero direct cost option
still exists(theexpressmodem pool) and this90 line service has been budgeted
through FY 2002.

5. A number of individualshave had difficulty reaching certain University
systems and databases from commercia 1SPs. The extent of that problem
could not be determined.

6. The Committee identified some defects in the University provided
Remote Access “help”. ISC isworking to resolve many of these problems.

7. The movement toward remote access outside of the PENN domain
created authentication challenges for users of the Library’s electronic data
bases. These are being resolved and their implementation simplified.

8. Base on limited information, it appears that many have opted for a
relatively low level of Internet access. This may not prove adequate as
instruction increasingly moves onto the Internet.

Recommendations:

1. Outsourced remote accessis still evolving and thus should continue to
be monitored by the Communications Committee.

2. ISC should institute an ongoing educational effort so that each new
cohort of students receives appropriate information and guidance concerning
available options as they begin to consider moving off campus.

3. TheLibrary should continueits progress toward easier to use authenti-
cation procedures.

4. Techniques should be devel oped to more closely determinethe types of
remote access being chosen and to assurethat these choicesare consistent with
University plans to develop PennWeb as an important instructional venue.

Undergraduate Admissions Web Site

Background: The growing importance of the Web in the recruiting of
students being recognized by the upper level administration led to the
formation of agroup to update and reorganize the Undergraduate Admis-
sionsWeb siteto bring it more in line with the growing expectations of an
increasing computer and Web literate high school student body. A task
force was formed and an outside Web design group hired. The key focus
was on the Undergraduate Admissions Web site with a time-related
challengeto avoid bureaucratic distraction. Thetask force began meeting
during the summer and the new web site went live in September. At the
time of this report the Web site had been live for about 8 months—
www.upenn.edu/admissions/undergrad. Others are applying similar ef-
forts to the Graduate Web site.

Methods: Meetings and discussions were held with some of the key
participants in this web design project including 1SC Director of Data
Administration Jeanne Curtis and Director of Undergraduate Admissions
Technology Margaret Porigow. The committee “toured” the new Web
site. Some members of the committee explored the admissions Web sites
of other universities to compare them to the new Penn Web site.

Findings: The committee was impressed with the new version of the
PennWeb site. It loaded quickly with both acable modem and an ethernet
connection. We were told that its load time using 56 Kbps was also
reasonably fast and that fast | oading wasone of thedesign parameters. The
design of the Web site was dignified and appeared to emphasize the
academic nature of the institution. The Web site was reasonably easy to
navigate, and information about admissionscriteria, finances, majors, etc.
waseasy tofind. Audioandvideo clipsontheweb sitesounded andlooked
good and should appeal to a generation used to “surfing” the web and to
watching television. A virtual tour of the Penn Campus wasimplemented
after thecommittee' sdiscussions, however, thecommittee chair hastaken
this virtual tour and found it very satisfactory.

At present the Web siteisprimarily informational. It does providesan
on-line application utility. It does not, for example, allow tracking of a
submitted application. To date there has been minimal user feedback.
Director Porigow feels that the site is too new to have generated enough
usersfor accurate feedback. She also notes that feedback will most likely
occur when the Undergraduate Admissions Office doesits yearly poll of
admitted students. She also noted that the old Web site had many comple-
mentary commentsdespiteitsdeficiencies. Thecommitteemadeanumber
of suggestions about the new Web site during its discussion. These were
summarized and later sent to both Ms. Curtis and Ms. Porigow.

(continued on page 8)
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Conclusions:

1. A new Undergraduate Admissions Web site went live in September 2000.

2. The basic design of this Web site is attractive and the Web site itself
appears very functional.

3. At present it isprimarily information, but some interactive features are
planned.

Recommendations:

1. Theongoing revision and develop of the Penn Web should continue to
be a major item on the Committee’ s agenda.

2. The Undergraduate Admissions Web site should consider identifying and
developing appropriate interactive features such as line application tracking.

3. This Web site could become a model for other admissions Web sites
within the University such as graduate studies, law and medicine.

4. The organization of the multi-departmental group that was organized to
revisethisWeb siteappearstoberel atively novel comparedtoprior task forcesand
could become amodel for more effective Penn Web development.

University Publications

Telephone Directory: During the 1999-2000 academic year, the publica-
tion of the telephone directory was significantly delayed. In contrast, the
telephonedirectory waspublished“ ontime” thiscurrent academicyear. Leroy
Nunery, VicePresident for Business Servicesand an ex officio member of the
committee noted theinstitution of severa major changes, including the use of
apublisher specializing in college/university directoriesand theingtitution of
an “on-lineg” system for adding and changing directory information. The
changes appear to have resolved the problem of timely publication and this
need not be an issue requiring the committee’ s ongoing attention.

Online Almanac: The Editor of Almanac, Marguerite F. Miller and the
Associate Editor, Margaret Ann Morris, updated the committee on both
the hard copy and the on-line versions of Almanac. Almanac is aweekly
publication of record and has been published weekly since 1971. TheWeb
edition began in 1995 and is available in HTML and PDF versions. The
newest addition, the“ Express Almanac” was launched January 2000. Itis
an e-mail edition with about 500 subscribers. It containslinksto the Web
version of Almanac aswell as evolving news.The Almanac Web site gets
about 9,000 hits per day with about half of the users coming from within
the PENN community. The Web version is not a duplicate of the print
version but contains color as well as sound bites. The Web version of
Almanac and Express Aimanac are dynamic implementations of electronic
technology that have significant potential for improving communication
within the University community and for moving that communication into
new areas such a streaming audio and/or video of important campus events.

Network Planning Task Force (NPFT)

In prior years the Communications Committee had been invited to the
annual “State of the Union” meeting for this task force. This current
academic year the Communications Committee was invited to send a
representative to NPTF meetings. Together Committee Chair, David
Smith and Committee Member, Martin Pring were able to represent the
Communications Committee at most the NPTF meetings. The two Com-
munications Committee representatives were among the few non-
technical people attending these meetings and perhaps were able to
providesome perspectivefromtheuser viewpoint. Both Professors Smithand
Pring felt that NPTF attendance was a val uabl e experience and hope that the
NPTF will continueto seek members from the Communications Committee.

Information Privacy

Background: A number of committee members, aswell asthe leader-
ship of the University Council Steering Committee, noted increasing
concern about the role of social security numbers (a major University
identifier) asakey element intherising national problem of identity theft.
Therewasalso considerable concern expressed about the privacy of personal
information collected by the University and the use of that information for
commercia solicitation. With the completion and approval of the Electronic
Privacy Policy, committeemembersrai sed thequestionof whether or notthere
should be a general policy on information privacy within the University.

Methods: A Task Forceon Privacy of Personal Information consisting
of membersof the Communications Committee (David S. Smithand Gene
N. Haldemen) and the Personnel Benefits Committee (Gerald J. Porter,
chair, and Susan Russoniell o) along with two students (Jesse A. Cohnand
Daniel Orr) was appointed to explore these issues

Findings: The task force met throughout the fall and winter to
investigate these issues. The task force has completed the investigatory
phase of its work and has prepared a report concerning the use of Social
Security numbersasidentifiers, information privacy and solicitation. The
task force has obtai ned input from the respective committeesthat made up
the task force, and will submit the report directly to University Council.
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University Communications

The committee met with the newly appointed Director of University
CommunicationsLori Doyle. Ms. Doyle provided abroad overview of her
conception of this position including issues of improved media coverage,
“branding” and expanding beyond the traditional functions of this office
to video and the Web.

Penn Web Governance

Background: The committeeinvestigationsinto the new Undergradu-
ate Admission’ sWeb siteled to concernsabout Penn Web governance. Of
particular concern wasthe ad hoc nature of the group that organized itself
to revise the Undergraduate Admission’ s Web site. The group was pulled
together from avariety of departments, funds were apparently scavenged
from other projects and there appears to be no clear provision for the
ongoing evaluation and updating of this resource. The efforts to produce
thisrevision seemed similar to those used to build or revise other portions
of the Penn Web; a group organizes for a specific project and then
disperses with little or no provision for ongoing development or mainte-
nance. At present itishard to identify those responsiblefor the Penn Web,
yet thisresource will be seen and used by asmany or more peoplethan will
use the physical campus. With the appointment of Ms. Lori Doyle as
Director of the Office of University Communications, that group has
accepted the challenge of Web content oversight.

Conclusions: It would seem that thiscritical entranceinto the Univer-
sity should have aperson or group with the specific mission to develop and
maintain the Web site at its multiple levels, to make sure that it continues
to reflect the goal s of the University, and to assureits technical currency
and utility as a University resource. Recently the Office of University
Communications has accepted that responsibility. That office has been
given someresourcesto help fulfill these new responsibilitiesthoughitis
too soon to determine if these resources are sufficient. Commercial Web
sites are undergoing rapid evolution with respect to services, speed and
usability. Many of these techniques are being adopted by the University’s
academic competitors. Failureto maintaina“ stateof theart” Web sitemay
eventually place the University at a competitive disadvantage.

Recommendations:

1. The Communications Committee should continue to monitor the evo-
lution of Penn Web governance and Penn Web development.

2. The Penn Web should be the beneficiary of the same type of strategic
planning that is used for other major University projects.

3. TheUniversity should consider developing amulti-year plan for the Penn
Web with respect to its role in the University mission so that the Web has the
resources and infrastructure to provide the services demanded of it.

4. Condderation should begivento devel oping amorestablefunding modd than
exigts currently so that long-term plans can be developed and redlized.

5. Greater coordination of the central Web pages with local sites should
be developed so that thereis, where appropriate, greater consistency in “look
and feel”, that outdated links are corrected in a timely manner, that old or
obsolete information is removed or updated in a timely fashion and that
movement between levels or pagesis consistent and user friendly.

6. A hybrid governance model with apermanent strategic planning group
that includes technical as well as content-oriented individuals together with
periodic ad hoc groupsto solve specific issues might be away to combineamore
nimble entrepreneuria element with amore traditiona governance structure.

Computer Disconnect Appeal Board

This group continues to exist but was not needed during the current
academic year. The chair of the Communications Committeeisone of the
members of this body.

Penn Card

VicePresident for Campus ServicesLarry Monetaupdated the committee
on the further transition in PennCard services. Briegfly, the newly revised
PennCard will be a debit card and use a campus-wide system for red time
transactionsinstead of the Cash Chip. Thetransitionis proceeding smoothly.
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lovely meeting space in the beautifully renovated Houston Hall.
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whotook significant timefrom their over filled schedulesto meet with the
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members of the ISC.

—PDavid S. Smith, Chair
Committee member listing is available on-line at www.upenn.edu/almanac/
v47/n30/Communications.html.
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Report of the Bookstores Committee, 2000-2001
April 11, 2001

Contents

The Committee report this year covers three topics: the provision of
textbooks by internet firms, aspects of operations in the University
bookstoreitself, and the state of health of thetwo independent bookstores.
Several operations-related issues we originally expected to work on this
year did not, for one reason or another, ultimately prove ripe for investi-
gation. We have made arrangements for them to appear on the charge for
next year’'s committee.

Provision of Textbooks from Independent Internet Firms

The Provost asked us specifically to investigate the pros and cons of
studentsobtaining their textbooksfromonlinesourcesrather thanfromthe
bookstore. The question has teeth because the two sources have different
cost structures and so might offer different prices.

In general, bricks-and-mortar supply is costlier because of the need to
maintain physical inventory onsite. It may al so seemlessconvenient tothe
students because of the way demand peaks in the week or so around the
beginning of term. (Wedo notethat the University Bookstore’ smanagement
of this problem hasimproved greatly. Whoever is chair of the committeefor
next year should arrangeto keep an eyeonthissituationin September). Inboth
of these respects, internet provision may seem a superior mode.

One mgjor disadvantage of large-scale reliance on independent internet
firmsisthat they do not in general offer to buy used textbooks back at theend
of term and then resell them at a discount to the retail prices in subsequent
semesterswhentheeditionsinquestionarere-used. TheUniversity Bookstore
does provide this service and there can be no serious doubt that the serviceis
a good thing for our students. (The Bookstore's management’s perennial
complaint regarding thisremainstrue: therewould be more of thisgood thing
if the University faculty would announce their text selections earlier).

The other main potential disadvantage of using independent internet
firms is proving to be equally real: one might reasonably have some
concern as to whether the firms will stay in business and would perform
reliably for us over an extended time period. There has been some
operational instability and a great deal of financial instability among the
well-known firms over the course of the past year or so.

On the basis of these considerations, it seemsto usthat the University
should in no way interfere with individual students procuring their texts
through whatever meansthey wish but that the University should basically
be supportive of having textbooks sold on campus as they generally
currently arei.e. by an established bricks-and-mortar vendor.

Merchandising in the University Bookstore

The one operational topic we pursued thisyear wasthat of how to help
the Bookstore and Barnes & Noble staff be aware of relatively academic
titles the community might like to see on the shelves. We concluded that
the best incremental step would be to encourage the Barnes & Noble
buyersto haveregular (annual) contact with the Van Pelt subject bibliog-
raphers. It seemsto usthat this could be set up in away that would not be
too onerous for either side. The best first step appears to be that the
principle subject matter in their meetings should be the Barnes & Noble
profile for each subject, that is, the list of publishers whose catalogues
should asamatter of routinebe scanned and the categoriesof booksonthelists
that result that should be given further attention or automatic orders. (Specific
titles could also be discussed, of course). If this seems a reasonable way of
proceeding, next year's committee should see to its implementation.

For reasons described below, such aservice might be of lessinterest tothe
ownersof thelocal independent bookstores. Wedofed that theindependents
should also be offered the opportunity to have such meetingsif they so desire.

Local Independent Bookstores

TheUniversity iscommitted to maintaining independent bookstoresin
the areaas well asthe University Bookstore and isin fact the landlord of
the two principle independent stores. We sent committee members to
interview the ownersto see how they were making out several yearsinto
the lifetime of the new facility and the Barnes & Noble contract.

The owner of the Penn Book Center is Achilles Nickles. He had
difficult and protracted negotiations afew years ago with the University
real estate officefor the spacehe now occupiesat 34th and Sansom Streets.
Those negotiations, thanks to the intervention of Tom L ussenhop, ended
happily; and Mr. Nickles described himself to us well satisfied with the
outcome and with the current condition of hislease. The space isindeed
attractive and the large windows on 34th and on Sansom allow for eye-
catching displaysthat bring in afair amount of foot traffic. Although his
business is dependent upon textbook sales (and several departments,
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notably English, History, and Philosophy, seem generally to use the Penn
Book Center astheir preferred provider for their course books), heisalso
fairly pleased with the trade in non-textbook business, which he is
pursuing aggressively. One example he gave is that when academic
conferencesare held at Penn, he displaysin hiswindows booksthat might
be of interest to the conference-goers. He reports that such conferences
have brought in substantial trade. The proximity of the store to depart-
mentslike Englishand History (virtually hisneighbors) insureagood deal
of ad hoc book buying by students and faculty members in those depart-
ments. In short, Mr Nickles reported no complaints about his current
situation, and hewasal so, hereportedin asubsegquent e-mail, very pleased
with the implicit concern about the welfare of his business.

The owners of the House of Our Own bookstore are Debbie Sanford
and Greg Schirm. The dominant tone of that interview was less positive.
Ms. Sanford and Mr. Schirm have just emerged from their own difficult
|leasenegotiationandfelttherewasacontradiction betweentheUniversity’s
stated intentionsand itsbehavior. The University claimed to value House
of Our Own aspart of itsplanto develop University City into adiverseand
culturally rich neighborhood, but the ownersfelt Penn’ sactionshadinfact
hindered the operation of their bookstore.

Their complaints centered on the difficulty they had in renewing their
lease. In August 1999, they learned that Penn would not renew their lease
because the University wanted to relocate them on 40th Street as part of
the University’ s devel opment strategy. They were shown various proper-
ties on 40th Street, but all seemed to them inappropriate for a bookstore.
It became clear to them that in fact Penn had no appropriate space on 40th
Street. They werekeptinastate of uncertainty for oneyear beforethelease
on their present location wasfinally renegotiated. The new terms are less
favorablefor themthantheold ones: theleasewent from 10-year to 5-year,
and the rent increased sharply (albeit from quite alow level). The period
of renegotiation wasdemoralizing and anxiety-provoking; and throughout
it the owners felt that the University’s motives and intentions remained
ambiguous. They felt that the University’s development and real estate
offices showed little sensitivity to the special nature and needs of an
independent bookstore, treating them asif they were just another retailer
in the neighborhood of Penn.

We had Mr. Lussenhop in attendance for the discussion of thisreport.
Committee member Lee Nunery, Vice President for Business Services,
was also present. They gave explanations but were also open and respon-
siveto expressed concerns. We ended that part of the meeting feeling that
whatever else was true, there had been a significant failure of communi-
cation between the University and the House of Our Own owners. Mr.
L ussenhop undertook personally to clear the air in the near future and we
presume that he will do so.

A number of positive suggestions for ways in which the University
might work more effectively with House of Our Own emerged from the
discussion and these are of relevance to all local bookstores. Although
House of Our Own receives some publicity through its membershipinthe
University City District and the recently formed 40th Street Business
Association, the independent bookstore should be better integrated into
Penn’ spublicity. It could, for example, be added to the Penn Web siteand
included on Penn’s maps of the West Philadelphia community. There
could be a section in the Almanac and Gazette including inter alia
announcements of readings and other such events. Mr. Schirm and Ms.
Sanford had a so remarked that Penn’ scurrent policy of allowing students
to deduct textbook purchases at Barnes and Noble directly from their
financial aid discourages students from buying textbooks at the indepen-
dent bookstores. Thefinancial arrangementsin question werenot entirely
clear to us, but it did seem clear that such arrangements ought to be
availabletolocal bookstoreson aequitable basisunlessthereis some sort
of exclusivedealing constraint embedded inthe Barnes& Noble contract.

Each of the three main bookstoresin University City has developed a
distinctive personality. This variety is in itself a valuable element of
Penn’s larger intellectual community. If lost, it would be very hard to
recreate. The University’sinterest in the long-term viability of the inde-
pendents seemsto us palpable. The Penn Book Center’s move seems, in
theend, to have been handled well and the store seemsnow to bein astable
situation. The situation at House of Our Own appears more ambiguous at
present and future committees should monitor devel opments.

—Daniel Raff, Chair

Committee member listing is available on-line at www.upenn.edu/almanac/
v47/n30/Bookstore.html.
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OF RECORD

Report of the Office of Student Conduct

To the University Community:

The Office of Student Conduct periodically prepares reports to inform the University Community about the character and extent of the
work of the Disciplinary System, including the nature of violations of University rules and regulations and the sanctions imposed. These reports
are made, in part, to provide an accurate and informative picture of the kinds of misconduct which are brought to the attention of our office and
the variety of ways in which these matters get resolved. At the same time, we are mindful of our obligation under our Charter to protect the
confidentiality of individual students.

With respect to the report itself, please note the following: we have separated “Type of Incidents” of misconduct into broad, generally
understood categories. It isimportant to stress that the categories and accompanying numbers represent the kinds of complaints received,
not disciplinary charges filed nor individuals ultimately found responsible for misconduct.

Further, please note that many incidents involve more than one student which is why the number of respondents so far exceeds the number
of cases.

Finally, we have, pursuant to the mandate of our Charter, increasingly attempted to resolve disciplinary and other referrals through
mediation or other informal, constructive means. Those of you familiar with our previous reports to the community will see a greater
emphasis placed on these alternative means of solving some disputes, where appropriate.

There is no substitute for student and faculty input, consultation and participation in the disciplinary process. This report, while
meant to be informative, ideally should serve only as a catalyst for candid discussion about conduct and academic integrity issues of
concern to our community. Inthat spirit, | welcome any comments or questions regarding this report or any other aspect of our
disciplinary process. | can be reached at (215) 898-5651 or by e-mail at goldfarm@pobox.upenn.edu.

—Michele A. Goldfarb, Director, Office of Sudent Conduct
1999-2000 Annual Statistical Case Report

I. Incidents Received September 1, 1999 to August 31, 2000 . . L
P g NOTE: The way in which disciplinary matters are reported to the

Academic Integrity Conduct Total Penn community is currently in transition. However, given that

Disciplinary Cases (Incidents) 36 92 128 the specific, concrete changes in our reports have not yet been
Total Respondents 41 134 175 finalized, it was our decision to rely on our previous format for the
Undergraduate 41 129 170 purpose of reporting last year’s disciplinary activity. We were
Graduate 0 5 5 anxious to release this report, but we are aware of the likelihood

Fraternity Cases (Incidents): 5 of significant changes to this format in the near future.

Additional Disputes Referred to the University Mediation Program: 17

Il. Type of Incidents Ill. Resolution of Cases
(Categories based oninitial allegations only; does not necessarily reflect final charge) Resolution of Case Per Academic
Code of Academic Integrity Individual Respondent Integrity Conduct  Total
Incidents Number of Respondents Signed Agreement 34 58 92
Alter Examination/Paper for Regrade 4 Hearing 2 1 3
Cheating 7 No Formal Disciplinary Action 6 34 40
Fabrication o 1 (Informal Resolution with
Facilitating Academic Dishonesty 8 No Further Action Taken)
Misconduct During Examination 5 L
Misrepresentation of Academic Records 1 Investigation Completed by 0 5 5
Plagiarism 22 OSC and then Referred to
Use or Performance of Another Person’s Work 1 the Office of Fraternity and
Sorority Affairs for Final
Code of Student Conduct Resolution/Sanctioning
Incidents Number of Respondents Incidents Received from 0 37 37
Alcohol-first offense (2 catagories) 41 College Houses and Academic
» Referred to OSC for Disciplinary Action 13 Services for Record Keeping
« Incidents Received from College Houses and 28 Only. Sanctioned In-House
Academic Services for Record Keeping Only. Sanctioned In-House Unresolved Cases 1 4 5
Alcohol—second offense (3 categories) 5
* Referred to OSC for Disciplinary Action 3
« Investigation Completed by OSC and then 1 . .
Referred to the Office of Fraternity and IV. Sanction Information
Sorority Affairs for Final Resolution/Sanctioning (Information provided for probation or more serious sanction only)
« Incidents Received from College Houses and 1 . demi d |
Academic Services for Record Keeping Only. Sanctioned In-House Sanction Academic Conduct Tota
Assault ) Integrity
Attempted Theft Probation 14 9 23
Bike Policy (Range of Charges: Alter
Burglary Examination/Paper for Regrade;

Computer Misuse/Piracy

Criminal Mischief

Disorderly Conduct
Disturbance/Investigation of Person

Cheating; Facilitating Academic
Dishonesty; Misconduct During
Examination; Plagiarism; Alcohol;
Assault; Computer Misuse/Piracy;
Criminal Mischief; Disorderly Conduct;
Drug; Misappropriation of Funds;
Propulsion of Object; Vandalism)

[

Drug
E-Mail Threats/Unethical Use
False Identity

Fire Code ) )

Harassment Suspension/Withdraw

Hazing Suspension 17 1 18
Kidnapping A

Misappropriation of Funds Withdraw 0 1 1

Misrepresentation of Status to University
Noise

Propulsion of Object

Sexual Harassment

Theft

Threats

Trespassing

Use or Possession of Airguns/Firearms
Vandalism

(Range of Charges: Alter

Examination/Paper for Regrade;

Cheating; Facilitating Academic

Dishonesty; Misconduct During

Examination; Misrepresentation of Academic Records;
Plagiarism; Use or Performance of Another

Person’s Work; Burglary; Drug)

Expulsion 0 0 0

N
PRARRNROORRPRERWANNRRERNONONE = N

N
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Update

APRIL AT PENN

CONFERENCES

18 Sexual Assault Nurse Examiner (SANE) Up-
date; 8 am.-5 p.m.; 113A & Auditorium, School
of Nursing (Center for Professional Development).

19 Forensic Examination of the Child Sexual
Abuse Victim; 8 am.-5 p.m.; 216 School of Nurs-
ing. Also May 20, 8 am.-5 p.m. (Center for Pro-
fessional Development).

21 Thinking Wth Syle; Graduate Humanities Fo-
rum; Sessions. Syle in Place, Choosing Your Words
Carefully, Defining Aesthetics, Spectacular Styles,
Whither the Humanities? The History and Current
Sateof Interdisciplinary Research; 8:15am.-5p.m,;
3619 Locust Walk (Penn Humanities Forum).

FILM

18 Jewish Documentary Series: Mystery of Paul;
examines the life and legacy of Saul of Tarsus, a
Jewish zealot who became the Christian apostle,
Paul; 8 p.m.; International House (Film Project at
International House).

MUSIC

22 Lou and Peter Berryman Crack Wise at the
Cherry Tree; original songwriting blend of musi-
cal comedy, cabaret and folk music; 7:30 p.m.;
Parish Hall, St. Mary’s Church; $12 in advance,
$15 at the door; students and members of Phila-
delphia Folksong Society may purchase at-door
tickets at the advance ticket price.

READING/SIGNING

17 Poetry Reading by DahliaRavikovich; Dahlia
Ravikovich, Israeli poet; Jesse Rubenfeld, student;
5 p.m.; rm 210, Music Annex (Jewish Studies
Program; Middle East Center; Hillel; Kelly Writ-
ers House).

SPECIAL EVENT
18 Greenhouse Project End-of-Semester Cel-

ebration; 7 p.m.; Kelly WritersHouse (Kelly Writ-
ers House).

TALKS

17 Ageism, Racism, Sexism: Confronting the Isms
in Curriculum; noon-1 p.m.; 111 School of Nursing
(School of Nursing Committee on Diversity).

18 Webcast Interview with SAS Dean’'s Forum
Visiting Writer TomWoblfe; noon-1p.m.; Kelly Writ-
ers House; RSV P: wh@english.upenn.edu (Kelly
Writers House).
21 Cognitive Therapy for Depression; Kevin
Kuehlwein, Center for Cognitive Therapy; 9 am.-
noon; 8th fl., 3600 Market St. (Center for Cogni-
tive Therapy).
24 2001 Gordon S. Bodek Lecture of Distin-
guished Educators: The Troubling Topic of Moral
Education; Joan Goodman, director, Early Educa-
tion Program; 4:30 p.m. (GSE, Friends of the Li-
brary, and Phi Delta Kappa, Tau Chapter).
Annual Fellows Lecture on India’'s Reform
Agenda; Vijay L. Kelkar, executive director, Inter-

RESEARCH

The University of Pennsylvania Health System
needs volunteers for a male osteoporosis re-
search study. If you are generally healthy and
are 18 to 80 years old, you may be eligible to
participate. Volunteers will receive a general
physical examination and blood tests at the time
of the first visit. Those who qualify will be asked
to return for a second visit for magnetic reso-
nance imaging (MRI) of the leg and wrist and a
dual energy X-ray absorptiometry (DEXA) scan
of the spine and hip. Both exams are performed
on the same day and take approximately 45
minutes each. The tests will be repeatedin 6, 12,
and 24 months. Participants will be compen-
sated for their participation. Please contact
Louise Loh or Helen Peachey at (215) 898-5664
for more information.

Experiencing neck and shoulder pain for three
months or more? You may be eligible for a study
at the UPenn Pain Medicine Center involving
free Botox injections. Call Lisa Bearn at (215)
662-8736.

04/03/01 2:13 PM 300 S. 38th St.
04/04/01 11:06 AM 40th & Walnut St.
04/05/01 4:21 AM 3637 Locust WIk.
04/07/01 5:38 PM 100 blk 33rd St.
04/08/01 1:27 PM 3700 Spruce St.

The University of Pennsylvania Police Department

Community Crime Report

About the Crime Report: Below are all Crimes Against Persons and Crimes Against Society from the
campus report for April 2 through April 8, 2001. Also reported were 25 Crimes Against Property:
(including 21 thefts, 1 stolen auto and 3 vandalisms). Full reports on the Web (www.upenn.edu/
almanac/v47/n30/crimes.html). Prior weeks’ reports are also on-line.—Ed.

This summary is prepared by the Division of Public Safety and in cludes all criminal incidents reported and made
known to the University Police Department between the dates of April 2 and April 8, 2001. The University Police
actively patrols from Market Street to Baltimore Avenue and from the Schuylkill River to 43rd Street in conjunction
with the Philadelphia Police. In this effort to provide you with a thorough and accurate report on public safety
concerns, we hope that your increased awareness will lessen the opportunity for crime. For any concerns or
suggestions regarding this report, please call the Division of Public Safety at (215) 898-4482.

Complainant reported being robbed

US Currency taken from complainant

Suspect arrested for removing property from location
Subject arrested for trespassing

Subject stopped for investigation/wanted on warrant

Woodland Avenue.

04/02/01 11:00 PM 3400 Civic
04/03/01 2:35 AM 4300 Spruce
04/03/01 2:09 PM 3800 Spruce
04/04/01 10:30 PM 117 47th St.
04/04/01 10:08 PM 4610 Cedar
04/04/01 1:15 PM 3900 Walnut
04/06/01 5:10 PM 5139 Spruce
04/06/01 4:00 PM 4600 Woodland
04/06/01 10:25 PM 4802 Spruce
04/06/01 2:27 PM 4900 Osage
04/06/01 1:10 AM 1123 47th St.
04/07/01 10:45 PM 4725 Chester
04/07/01 6:40 PM 1223 49th St.

18th District Report

13 incidents and 3 arrests (including 7 robberies, and 6 aggravated assaults) were reported between April
2 and April 8, 2001 by the 18th District covering the Schuylkill River to 49th Street and Market Street to

Robbery

Robbery

Robbery

Aggravated Assault/Arrest
Robbery

Robbery

Aggravated Assault/Arrest
Aggravated Assault
Aggravated Assault/Arrest
Robbery

Robbery

Aggravated Assault
Aggravated Assault
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national Monetary Fund; 4:30-6 p.m.; room 470,
3401 Walnut Street; RSVP: Praveen Chaudhry
(215) 898-1732 or chaudhry@ sas.upenn.edu (Cen-
ter for the Advanced Study of India).

Deadlines: The deadline for the weekly updateis
each Monday for the following week’s issue. For
the SUMMER AT PENN calendar it is May 15.
See www.upenn.edu/almanac/calendar/
caldead.html for details on event submission.

FOR SALE

West Philadelphia, University Mews: 6-room
townhouse-3 bedrooms. 1.5 bathrooms, ga-
rage, garden. Call (215) 471-5343.

VACTION RENTAL

Great Beach! Weekly rentals-Ocean City
(Gardens) beachblock, reasonable, sleeps six, all
conveniences, parking. Call Steve (610) 565-1312.

PROPERTY INSPECTION

Need Home Repairs? Your insurance com-
pany could owe you thousands of dollars. Do
you have any of the following problems in your
home: leaky roofs, water stains, fire, broken hot
water heater, plumbing overflows, cracked ce-
ramictile, theft, vandalism, power surges, leaks,
broken siding, etc., Claims denied by your insur-
ance company? Call me for a free no obligation,
policy evaluation & property inspection. Call Lisa
Smith, Licensed & Bonded Public Adjuster (215)
668-4180. An advocate for the owner of residential
and commercial property.

THERAPY

Competent psychotherapy: group, family and
individual. Please call for an appointment: Shari
D. Sobel, Ph.D. (215) 747-0460.

[ ]
To place a classified ad, call (215) 898-5274.

Almanac is not responsible for
contents of classified ad material.

All Aboard Express Almanac: Toregister,
send ane-mail messagewith “ subscribe”’ as
the Subject toalmanac@pobox. upenn.edu
and includeyour name, e-mail address, and
mailing address. —Ed.

@ Almanac

Suite 211 Nichols House

3600 Chestnut Street, Philadelphia, PA 19104-6106
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TALK ABOUT TEACHING

A Community of Learners

by Art Casciato

Toseethetruthwholeand steadily isdifficult, evenfromthebest
of vantages. From the distance of a quarter century, it would seem
almost impossible. In The Game of Life, James L. Shulman and
William G. Bowen'’ srecent attempt to parse the vexed relationship
between educational values and college sports, a book studded
throughout with sobering tablesand charts, perhaps nothing should
giveusmorepausethan asurvey of acertain group of mal e students
asked to rate the priorities of the colleges and universities from
which they graduated in 1976.

Many among us will no doubt be surprised to learn that this
particular cohort—thesemenrank inthetop 5% of al umni donors—
view their admamater’ semphasisonintercollegiate athletics nega-
tively. But their desire to change this emphasis seems relatively
lukewarm when compared to the only category of institutional
priority that they see more negatively—amost three times more
negatively—than college sports: faculty research.

That these so-called “big givers’ might not dig as deep as
possible need not concern us; that people who have passed through
our classrooms appear not to give the proverbial rat’'s behind for
what we do outside of them asresearchers should. Especially since
the institutional priority that this same group perceives by far the
most positively isteaching undergraduates. Theview implied here
isthat research and teaching are diametrically opposed. Indeed, it
appears that as far as these alumni are able to tell, rather than
strengthening our teaching, faculty research actually hinders it.
And they, I'm afraid, are not always alone.

The view that the classroom suffers because faculty are more
interested in research than teaching, especially teaching under-
graduates, is alive and well at every research university in this
country, not excepting Penn. Unfortunately, those on campus most
likely to seeit thisway are undergraduates themselves, some of them
perhaps the sons and daughters of the same alumni surveyed above.

Thereis of course another way to look at faculty research, just
astrue and alive and asreadily available, onein which teaching is
seen asenhanced at aresearch university, that seesstudentsasmore
actively engaged by afaculty devoted not only to the preservation
and dissemination of knowledge but also to its creation. To help
ensure that this more sanguine view of research’s relationship to
teaching prevails, Penn has established the Center for Undergradu-
ate Research and Fellowships (CURF), charged with no less than
helping to engage a significantly larger number of faculty and
studentsin ashared culture of research. Oneindication that CURF
will havemet thischallenge successfully isif fewer undergraduates
leave Penn seeing research asworking in opposition to teaching or,
for that matter, as anything less than essential to it.

So here’ sthe truth that those generous alumni from the class of
1976 either lost sight of over the years or perhaps sadly never had
a chance to grasp whole in the first place: The conjunction of
research and teaching islearning. How research and teaching come
together need not always be apparent, but to see more clearly why
| claim that the common ground between the two is learning, we
might consider for a moment a sentiment that many of us have
spokenor at least heard, something totheeffect that “ | never learned
so much about something as when | had to teach it.” Like all
bromides, this one might lull usinto thinking that it is only about
what it names—teaching and learning—but what we are actually
saying hereisthat the anxiety that comesfrom being responsibleto
teach someone about a subject drivesusto learn more about it, that
is, drives us deeper into research.

Which isjust my roundabout way of pointing out that everyone
at a research university, faculty and students alike, is first and
foremost a learner. We became teachers because we were good
learners, and we continueto learn (“keep up,” in the vernacular) in
order to be good teachers. There’' s an admirable circularity, akind
of Mabius strip-feel to all we do. We learn about something by
researchingitinorder toteachit to studentswhowant tolearn about
it. And despite the speeded-up, Taylorized, pre-professional, and
careerist world in which we all must operate, it isexactly what 1’1l
call our liberality of learning, our continued sense of vocation, our
willingness to spend a lifetime studying something simply for the
love of it that our students admire most about us still.

What my “talk about teaching” boils down to, then, is not a
pedagogical technique or tip but rather aplea, an unoriginal one at
that. Others have previously appealed to our self-interest as re-
searchers, asking usto view undergraduates as a valuable resource
yet untapped. | want to appeal instead to our self-interest as
teachers: Pleaselet undergraduates become meaningfully involved
in your research. To do otherwise is to squander an important
opportunity toteach studentsyour loveof learning aswell astomiss
achanceto makeit clear to them that research aslearning is, more
often than not, the real source of knowledge and passion in the
classroom.

In many respects, CURF was established to help students
become great learners like the faculty they so admire. But CURF
needs your help. Faculty must be generous and patient enough to
sharetheir research with undergraduates. Not sowecan get an early
start on reproducing ourselves as scholars—this can wait a little
longer until graduate school—but rather so all of us can become
what together we already more closely resembleanyway: acommu-
nity of learners.

Dr. Casciato is the Director of the Center for Undergraduate Research and Fellowships.
This essay continues the Talk About Teaching Series, now in its seventh year
asthejoint creation of the College of Arts and Sciences and the
Lindback Society for Distinguished Teaching.
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